 KETTERING PARTNERSHIP

LSP EXECUTIVE BOARD

Meeting held: 18th July  2014
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillor Ian Jelley (Kettering Borough Council)


Councillor Scott Edwards (Kettering Borough Council)

Chief Inspector Dennis Murray (Northamptonshire Police)

Supt Andy Cox (Northamptonshire Police)

Debbie Egan (Citizen’s Advice Bureau)

Dawn Cummins (Voluntary Impact Northamptonshire)


Barbara Leigh (Northamptonshire County Council)
Also Present:
Graham Soulsby (Kettering Borough Council)
Alex Jelley (Kettering Borough Council)


Carole Stephenson (Kettering Borough Council)


David Pope (Committee Administrator)
14.LSP.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillor Terry Freer, Julie Trahern (KBC), Councillor Bill Parker (NCC), Trish Dewar (Voluntary Sector), Jane Carr (Voluntary Sector) and Robert Emery (Tresham CFHE).
14.LSP.02
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 25th April 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 

14.LSP.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
14.LSP.04
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 
None
14.LSP.05
VOLUNTEERING SECTOR SUPPORT CONTRACT – VOLUNTEERING IMPACT NORTHAMPTONSHIRE

Dawn Cummins of Volunteering Impact Northamptonshire (VIN) attended the meeting to provide an update on the Volunteering Sector Support Contract. 

The meeting was supplied with a copy of the Countywide VCS Support and Development Contract and context was provided as to work being undertaken in terms of volunteering and group support in both the borough and countywide.


The meeting heard that previously four infrastructure contracts had been issued by NCC for voluntary support, with each contracted group undertaking similar work for each district. Consequently an opportunity had arisen to make a saving by eliminating duplication of work. NCC had undertaken a consultation exercise with both the voluntary sector and stakeholders, requesting feedback about positive elements of the existing service and potential improvements to services.  

As a result of the consultation, a single contract was put up for tender and awarded to Northampton Volunteering Centre, which had subsequently altered its name to Voluntary Impact Northamptonshire. 


The supplied contract document outlined the promises made by VIN to meet the specific service needs of individual areas. The work carried out by VIN would be comprised of two parts; group support and volunteering strategic support. Relationships would be developed with strategic partners, such as LEPs, the NHS and police, with VIN obtaining a place on the Health and Wellbeing Board.

As part of the new contract, VIN wished to have an increased electronic presence, offering more services online through their own website. The aim was to make the VIN website the first point of contact, providing self assessment tools to identify an organisations needs and support requirements. Where groups and organisations were struggling, the aim was to provide the necessary skills in internet use and the offer of limited one to one support. Monthly email bulletins would be sent out by VIN and would be Kettering focussed, with online pages dedicated to each district. 


Training would be offered online and brought to each of the districts through Development Days which would also offer group support and information sharing. It was anticipated that these days would be linked in with forums such as the Voluntary Sector Forum.


The meeting noted that the intention of VIN was to develop a Service Level Agreement (SLA) with each volunteering provider in the district to provide consistent volunteering services. There was a need to avoid duplication of work and to ensure a quality service was delivered and that volunteers and organisations knew where to turn for opportunities and support. 

14.LSP.06
POLICE UPDATE – KETTERING AREA

Supt Andy Cox, Operational Command Unit Commander for all county areas outside of Northampton, attended the meeting to provide a police update. The meeting was advised that he had commenced his position in January 2014, with his first few months occupied in assessing the structure of command. Supt Cox noted that he anticipated a positive future relationship with the LSP Executive and stated that there would be police representation at all future meetings of the committee. 

Details of new police initiatives were outlined to the meeting which noted a significant reduction in burglaries of dwellings and theft from, and of, motor vehicles. An increase had been noted in relation to violent offences, although part of the increase was related to the reporting of first time domestic abuse. Serious sexual offence reports were anticipated to rise, although a large percentage would be historical cases that had come to light as a result of recent high-profile offences. 


The committee heard that crimes were being recorded in a different manner which increased the number of offences, although the number of incidents police responded to had remained fairly static. A briefing to be given in October would provide a more definitive position on statistics and future police plans, plus links with Accident and Emergency units. 

Plans directly related to Kettering were detailed, with a Future Policing project due to go live on 1st September. This project would see a new approach to policing undertaken within two test areas, Oundle as a rural location and All Saints Ward as an urban location. Police would examine different sets of Key Performance Indicators including public confidence, victim satisfaction, visibility, and health and wellbeing. This was seen as a more strategic, long-term piece of work than merely examining crime statistics for a given area. Intensive engagement with the public would be undertaken, engaging the community to solve a number of their own issues. Recruitment of new Special Volunteers Constables into test locations plus diversion of existing volunteers would be examined. 


Work would also occur in relation to the Hotspot Predictive Policing model. Academic research notes that focussing resources on a certain areas could overcome a large proportion of challenges faced. Resources would be scientifically deployed in critical areas with the hope of making a significant impact on crime rates. The project was being undertaken in tandem with Cambridge University, with 20 hotspots being identified. Of those, ten would be test areas with no change to policing methods, with the other ten adopting the predictive model. This work was anticipated to commence in October. A further update would be supplied to the committee outlining which areas in Kettering were involved in the project, and detailing exact strategies involved. 

Supt Cox noted a new custody suite would be constructed to the north of Kettering. It was significant that resources and management was retained in this particular area of the county. 


The Chair stated that partnership with police was a vital element in the work of the committee and an area which required more involvement. He noted that KBC would do what it could to reduce pressure on the police by making improvements to Kettering’s Night Time Economy. 

Debbie Egan from the Citizen’s Advice Bureau (CAB) offered assistance to the police by providing data giving a greater understanding of issues faced by people in specific areas. 

Supt Cox noted that dialogue would be held regarding possible provision of police front counter services within KBC’s main offices. 

Chief Insp Dennis Murray advised the meeting that a number of discussions had been undertaken with organisations such as VIN, CAB and Groundwork, aiming to work with communities to empower themselves. There was also a need to improve and increase the work of Special Constables and Police Cadets. 

14.LSP.07
TOWN CENTRE IMPROVEMENTS

Alex Jelley attended the meeting to provide an update on the current situation with regarding to Kettering Town Centre improvements.

Details of work undertaken towards the Purple Flag Award were provided to the meeting, who noted that a self assessment night had taken place on 31st May between the hours of 5pm and 5am. The findings from this assessment had been reviewed and KBC, in conjunction with NCC, the police and fire services, Street Pastors, Stagecoach and local businesses had agreed an action plan that would be tackled over the next six months with an anticipated submission in January 2015. A further self-assessment would occur prior to the submission to ensure all criteria had been met. 


The meeting noted that Purple Flag work had already had a positive impact, with works undertaken on public realm lighting in the area linking London Road car park and The Marketplace. Additionally a number of licensees had refocused their aims towards entertainment and food, with Bar Sun provided as an example.


The Restaurant Quarter would soon see the opening of Kino Lounge and works had been undertaken to improve frontages of the Market Inn and the Cherry Tree. In the High Street, decking between Costa and Bewitched was noted as being virtually complete and discussions were ongoing with the owners of the Newlands Centre regarding improvements to bus stops and Newlands Phase One. It was noted that these discussions framed within the result of Rushden Lakes, which would have an impact.


Chief Insp Murray stated that he was happy to work with KBC on Purple Flag, having experience with the scheme, especially in regard to licensing requirements for premises. 

Details were provided regarding the latest position with pedestrianisation in Kettering and the meeting was advised that KBC was finalising details prior to consulting with affected businesses. Potential works to the square on Gold Street were outlined to the meeting, 

14.LSP.08
LSP CONFERENCE – SUGGESTED PROGRAMME
Carole Stephenson reminded the meeting of the success of the Annual Conference held in October 2013, with an aim of building on these achievements for 2014. 


The following items were suggested for inclusion on the conference programme:-

· An update on the Sustainable Community Strategy to ensure targets were being achieved

· The police would be in attendance to provide updates on the Policing for the Future and Hotspot projects

· Alex Jelley would provide a presentation on town centre regeneration, not only in Kettering but including the A6 towns
· An update on the new Community Wellbeing Service contract

· Community Speedwatch and the road safety strategy

· Kettering Borough Training presentation on skills and apprenticeships

The committee heard that Macmillan Cancer Support would be the chosen charity for the event and will be in attendance.  It will have been the ‘World’s Biggest Coffee Morning’ event two weeks before so it is hoped that this can be linked to the conference.
14.LSP.09 
VOLUNTARY SECTOR UPDATE

Debbie Egan attended the meeting to provide an update on the voluntary sector in the Borough.

The meeting was provided with details of the Community Wellbeing Contract that was out for tender, in particular information on one of the anticipated bidders, Everyone Health.

The committee heard that St Jude’s foodbank continued to be operational, but Kettering Centre for the Unemployed would also be commencing a service in the near future.  
The Chair noted that KBC’s customer service team had won accreditation for its excellent work and congratulations were extended from elected members to that department. 
14.LSP.10
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


None
14.LSP.11
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS



Friday 17th October 2014 (Annual Conference)


Friday 16th January 2015


Friday 24th April 2015

Friday 17th July 2015
(The meeting started at 9:00am and ended at 10:45am)

Signed …………………………………

Chair

DJP
Local Strategic Partnership Executive Board No. 4
25.4.14


